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Monthly Schedule 
5/5 – 10:30 – 12:00  “Creating Your Own Theology” with Allen Harden 
5/6 – Allen Harden  “Ka-Ching!" 
      9:00 - Worship Committee meeting 
     After service - Stewardship Luncheon 
5/9 – 10:30 – 11:30   “Mindfulness of Sound Meditation”  Susan Busker 
5/13 – Rev. Misha Sanders 
          12:00 -  Religious Education meeting 
5/16 – Small Group Discussion “Beloved Community” 
5/20 – “Black Lives Matter” Guest speaker Christopher D. Sims.  The “Black Lives Matter” 
service will focus on police brutality in communities, mass incarceration, and the protests and 
rallies that follow. Youth and young adults will be included via a story and a few questions.  
  Christopher D. Sims has been to Ferguson, MO, New York City, and most recently, 
Charlottesville, VA bearing witness to and participating in the Black Lives Matter movement.  
  As a means to inform the masses, he uses poems and sermons to share his personal 
WORSHIP experiences, write poetic eulogies for those who've been killed by the police, and 
encourage activism, organizing, and involvement in this most important movement.  
5/27 – Jerry Paulson / Water Communion & Memorial Day Observance* 
 

Reflections from the Minister  
 

   through Memorial Day, we may actually experience some sunshine and 
warmth, assets that pretty much abandoned us in April. I am excited 
because I want to introduce myself to the outdoors around Rockton. An 
earlier version of me would have champed at the bit to roam the winter 
woods, but I have become more something (lazier, cautious, older, wiser), 
and I have waited for the weather to turn.  
   Speaking of great weather, I was really thrilled to be part of the Rally for 
Peace and Justice last Sunday, with a whole slew of UUCRVers, some 
friends, and the very special guests who spoke for us. It was as perfect an 

afternoon as we might have designed, and this interfaith and intergenerational event was a great step 
as the “First Annual” event of this type. Next year, we plan to march into Rockton and be more visible. 
 



   March will bring stewardship, where we formalize some of the ways we support our own beloved 
community. March will bring Misha’s ordination and your first sermon from the Reverend Misha 
Sanders — you should all be proud of the love and support you have shown to Misha during her 
formation. March will bring a deeper look into our postures on race, as Christopher Sims will deliver a 
service focused on Black Lives Matter and Black lives of UU.  
   And March will be a time where we gear up for this coming summer.  We will meet all summer, and 
I will be present throughout , on the same basis as during the year. Some of our services may take on 
a more casual tone, but the life of the congregation will not go on vacation. We hope that many of 
you are able to do vacation, and we will be here to welcome you back on your return. 
   OK. It is time to start bringing your hopes and dreams for UUCRV out of cobwebs, and to throw 
them into the hopper. Lately we are showing that we can sustain a pretty high level of activity, and it 
is upon to each of us to make sure that our own interests are addressed and that our own needs are 
fed.  
   It is a beautiful time to be at UUCRV, 
   Blessed be,        Allen 

 

 

Committee Information 
Finance:                Stewardship Luncheon, Sunday, May 6th 
   The Finance Committee invites you to our Stewardship luncheon on Sunday, May 6th after church.  
   Stewardship/pledge sheets will be distributed and collected during the lunch hour. 
    The light luncheon menu will include BBQ pulled-pork sandwiches, and vegetarian fare.  The 
committee needs to know if you will be attending, so pease sign the sheet on the round table in the 
church hallway.   We want to be sure to have enough food! 
   Hope to see you there!  Nina Herzer 
 
Worship: * Flower Communion/Memorial Day Observance – Jerry Paulson 

   UCRV will honor those who died, and pray for peace by decorating our 
Peace Pole with flowers, ribbons and flags. Please bring fresh flowers from 
your gardens, yards and fields to place around the base of the pole as we 
pray for the end of wars and bigotry. 

 
 
 

Have you seen our anniversary banner?   
   It is hanging on the fence along Highway 75 to share the news of our 15th anniversary of being 
recognized by the Unitarian Universalist Association as a member congregation. 

 
   If you would like to make a donation to our anniversary celebration to support the banner and other 
festivities, you can place a check in the offering plate with Anniversary written in the Memo line or 
place cash in an envelope with Anniversary and your name written on the front.  This anniversary kind 



of took us by surprise and nothing was designated in the budget for a celebration, so contributions 
are welcomed to help us commemorate this special moment in our history. 
   The date that has been chosen for the celebration is July 21st – watch for more details to come! 

 
Green Corner 

   Life is moving too fast for this old brain.  For instance, take the automobile industry.  From the 30’s 
to the 80’s, few innovations took place.  Then the Prius made its debut in the U.S in 2000.  Claims that 
the batteries would last for 100,00 miles were scoffed at.  Our latest Prius has 130,00 miles and we 
would replace the batteries if they died, because the car is still in good condition.  Mary Barra, CEO of 
General Motors, says that the future of the automobile is electric.  Wow! 
   The first wind farm in the U.S.  was built in 2000.  Now there are thousands.  Denmark gets 20% of 
its electricity from wind. 
   The first photovoltaic cell capable of generating an electrical current was developed by Bell Labs in 
1953.  Satellites were the first to use the power of photovoltaic cells to produce electricity.  The cost 
was high, but a relative tiny cost of a satellite, and the solar cells would power the satellites for many 
years. 
   One problem with solar and wind electrical generation was that there was no generation when the 
sun went down or the wind stopped blowing.  It was necessary to use natural gas to generate 
electricity during the down times.  Now, with the development of new generations  of batteries, the 
storage abilities have been greatly increased.  Recurrent Energy of California is planning to build a 
solar farm capable of generating 350 megawatts of power along with 350 megawatts of battery 
storage.  This would make it independent of natural gas generation.  Again, wow!  
   Some of you are young enough to benefit from installing solar roof panels.  Costs are dropping 
dramatically.  There is now a Rockford company that is installing solar roof panels.  There are already 
two homes in our neighborhood so equipped. The future is here!   Ray Herzer 
 

 

Small Group Discussion  

  The April Small Group dDscussion was held on the 18th.  The group shared their thoughts on the 
importance of transformations in our lives and the many catalysts, good and bad, that influence them. 

Connie Matusiak 
 

UUA and UUA-MidAmerica Contributions in Fiscal Year 2019 
We recently received a letter from the Unitarian Universalist Association asking us for our financial 
commitment to both the UUA Annual Fund as well as financial support for the MidAmerica Region. 
Their request is as follows: 

2018 Annual Program Fund Request $60 per certified member (36)  $2,160 
2018 MidAmerica Region Support $26 per certified member (36)                $936 
Total Request         $3,096 

The letter reminded us that “A congregation becomes a member upon acceptance by the Board of 
Trustees of the Association of its written application for membership in which it subscribes to the 
principles of and pledges to support the Association.” 
Our contribution to the UUA last year was $500 with a $200 contribution to the MidAmerica Region for 
a total of $700.  This is far below the aspiration of $3,096 and the Board would like to see if we can 



make an increase this coming year from our past year’s contribution.  This will require that there be 
more money from member pledges.   
Why do we want to try to contribute more at both the national and regional levels? 

¶ All members receive the UU World magazine which helps keep us in touch with the larger issues 
in our society that are being addressed by Unitarian Universalists around the country and the 
world. 

¶ The Worship Committee uses the UUA’s online Worship Web to help identify topics, readings 
and other materials for worship services. 

¶ The Religious Education Committee locates curricula and teaching materials for the children and 
youth on the UUA website. 

¶ Leaders participate in webinars and online courses as well as reading articles on the UUA website 
to strengthen the leadership and health of our congregation through such activities as writing a 
covenant and creating policies. 

¶ Regional staff provide support both via phone and email as requested and also in person in the 
form of workshops. 

 
Will you consider increasing your pledge so that our UU 
values can be taken out into the world not only by us here 
at the local level, but also in our region and our nation 
through our association with these organizations? 
 

 

 
Birthdays 

              9 ï Mar garet Curtwright                      24 ï Jackie Shair 

 
Regarding the Merrill school pantry:  Thank you UUCRV for the support you have shown in the month 
of April with a Dental campaign. The campaign was a huge success. The principal at Merrill has said 
several times this month to say, " Thank your congregation for the wonderful support we have 
shown." She has offered to come and speak at our church anytime about her school. She is very 
involved with the schools success in helping the children get the best education possible to start out 
their education career The school has classes from 4-K - 3rd grade. Our church donated 135 adult 
tooth brushes, 103 children brushes ( the kids loved the characters on them), 32 large tubes of 
toothpaste, 60 tubes of the small toothpastes, 6 packs of floss, and 3 packs of school lead pencils, 48 
of them, that we are giving to the children that come with their parents to the pantry. Our church also 
has a member that volunteers 2 hours a week at the school helping in 3 different classrooms with the 
kids. Anyone who would be interested in doing any volunteering at the school please get in touch 
with me and I can get you the contact information. Once again thank you UUCRV members for helping 
our kids of the future. 
                                                                                                                                 Dianna Kevari 
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Unitarian Universalists in History - Louisa May Alcott                                               
Maybe you have seen that a new adaptation of Louisa May Alcott’s story, Little 
Women, is set to premiere on PBS’s Masterpiece Theater on May 13th.  If you 
have read this story or seen one of its screen productions you are probably 
already familiar with the March family, the four girls, especially Jo the writer, and 
their mother who manages the household and her daughters alone while her 
husband serves as a chaplain to the Union Army during the Civil War.  But have 
you ever thought of Little Women as having an influence on your Unitarian Universalist faith?  Rosemary 
Bray McNatt, in the Summer 2007 UU World, said “The more I think about it, the more it seems that 
the March family planted the seeds of my liberal faith.”   
    In fact, Louisa May Alcott never joined a Unitarian church; however, she was influenced by a number 
of Unitarians of the day.  For a time, the Alcott family lived across the street from Ralph Waldo Emerson.  
Louisa said of Emerson that he did “more for me – as for many another – then he knew, by the simple 
beauty of his life, the truth and wisdom of his books, the example of a great, good man.” 
   It was during this time that Louisa said she “got religion.”  Early one fall morning she was out running 
in the Concord woods and stopped to look as the sun shone over the meadow.  She described that “A 
very strange and solemn feeling came over me as I stood there, with no sound but the rustle of pines, 
no one near me, and the sun so glorious, as for me alone.  It seemed as if I felt God as I never did before, 
and I prayed in my heart that I might keep that happy sense of nearness all my life.” 
   The Alcotts moved to Boston in 1849, going through difficult times, as they lived at five different 
addresses over the next three years.  The two older daughters, Anna and Louisa, contributed to the 
meager family income with teaching positions.  At this time, Louisa wrote and submitted for publication 
a piece about her work, “How I Went Out to Service.” It was rejected by the publisher who said “Stick 
to your teaching, Miss Alcott.  You can’t write.” 
   It was during this difficult time, that Louisa discovered Unitarian minister Theodore Parker.  She would 
go to his house on Sunday evenings to hear him preach, saying she would “sit in my corner weekly, 
staring and enjoying myself.”  She also went to hear other Unitarian preachers of the time. 
Louisa attended anti-slavery meetings before the outbreak of the Civil War.  She said “I became an 
Abolitionist at an early age, but have never been able to decide whether I was made so by seeing the 
portrait of George Thompson [British abolitionist] hidden under a bed in our house during the Garrison 
riot…or because I was saved from drowning in the Frog Pond some years later by a colored boy.  
However, that may be, the conversion was genuine…”   
   Louisa served as a nurse at the Union hospital during the war.  It was at this time that she became 
very ill with typhoid pneumonia and her health was permanently damaged.  Her book, Hospital 
Sketches, was published and became extremely popular and her career as an author began.  In 1867 
she wrote Little Women, which became an immediate best seller.  In 1872, Louisa said in her journal 
“Twenty years ago I resolved to make the family independent if I could.  At forty that is done.  Debts all 
paid, even the outlawed ones, and we have enough to be comfortable.  It has cost me my health, 
perhaps; but as I still live, there is more for me to do, I suppose.” 
    On March 1, 1888, Louisa visited her ailing father for the last time.  “I am going up,” he said. “Come 
with me.”  Louisa replied “Oh, I wish I could.”  She died two days later at the age of 55. 
Sources: 
Í The biography of Louisa May Alcott written by Joan Goodwin in the Dictionary of Unitarian 

Universalist Biography, an on-line resource of the Unitarian Universalist History & Heritage 

Society 
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Í Louisa May Alcott’s Unitarian Legacy by Rosemary Bray McNatt, UU World, Summer 2007 

Susan Busker 

  
Gather to celebrate once again! 

   Over 30 people attended the Jim Scott concert on April 20th; around half were members of UUCRV 
and the other half from other congregations and the community.  The theme of the concert was “A 
Pete Seeger Songfest.”  Jim also included some of his original songs. Four of his songs are included in 
our hymnal and together we sang “Gather the Spirit”: Gather in peace, gather in thanks, Gather in 
sympathy now and then, Gather in hope, compassion and strength, Gather to celebrate once again.”  
To end a wonderful evening of song and storytelling, Jim sang a version of “Goodnight, Irene” 
substituting “Goodnight, UUs” at the end.  The evening was a joyful celebration!    Susan  Busker  

 

 
Caritas  Dear UUCRV members.  

   It is that time of the year again that our church is in charge of filling the Caritas Pantry shelf 
with hair care products. Caritas asks several different Congregations in the area to fill different 
shelves in the pantry to serve people in the community, who depend on the food pantry to help their 
families. Our church has participated in this campaign for several years. So please bring your items to 
church during the month and I will take them to Caritas at the end of the month. 
   The products that can be used are shampoo, hair conditioners, Ethnic hair care products for children 
and adults. If you are not able to get out and shop I will accept money and go and get whatever you 
want to donate. 
                                          Thank you, Dianna 

 

 



 

Iva Laughlin Fund from the MidAmerica Region 

   The MidAmerica Region of the UUA shared information about the Iva Laughlin Fund for financial assistance 
to members of congregations. 
    Mrs. Iva Giles Laughlin, who died in January 1904, was an active and inspirational Universalist laywoman 
who lived in Chicago. She made this bequest to help those in need when they were elderly. The Iva Laughlin 
Fund is administered by the Midwestern Unitarian Universalist Conference. Examples of grants include:  

Á Hearing aids 
Á Rent assistance 
Á Medical expenses 
Á Food subsidy 
Á Funeral expenses 
Á Utility subsidy 
Á Personal care assistance 

   Grants can be used to reimburse expenses recently incurred or to fund pending expenditures. The grants, 
however, are limited to discrete, one-time requests, not ongoing support. Grants will be made based on 
need. Individuals can expect a decision on their application within 4 to 6 weeks. Please know that all grant 
requests are confidential. 
   Let Allen or a Board member know if you are interested in applying for a grant 

 
   At our Annual Congregational Meeting in June we will be asking the congregation to adopt a Covenant 
of Right Relations.  One of the recommended steps in this process is to first have a Leadership team 
create and use a covenant.  Last summer the Board of Trustees created this covenant and has referred 
to it over the last year. 

 
Unitarian Universalist Congregation of Rock Valley 

Board of Trustees Covenant 
 
We, the members of the Board of Trustees do covenant to affirm this framework of expectations in 
order to build and maintain our relationships with one another and guide our work for this 
congregation: 
Í To keep the best interest of the congregation at heart 

Í To stay connected with the Unitarian Universalist Association and uphold the Principles 

Í To explore and deepen our spirituality through the work we do 

Í To listen to one another and avoid interrupting 

Í To seek to understand everyone’s opinion and to value those opinions 

Í To assume positive intent 

Í To expect and welcome differences of opinion 



Í To allow time for consideration of ideas 

Í To seek consensus whenever possible 

Í To speak to the congregation with one voice 

Í To avoid triangulation and talk directly to other members 

Í To use “I” statements and speak for yourself 

Í To honor confidentiality  

Í To both give and receive constructive feedback 

Í To be on time and to be prepared 

Í To be succinct in our sharing and use our time together efficiently 

Í To maintain and respect clear boundaries 

Í To give freely of encouragement and praise 

Í To call each other to account when the covenant is not being honored 

Í To maintain perspective and a sense of humor 

Í To stay in relationship with one another, even in conflict 

Í To give a fair share of our time, talents and treasures 

Í To have fun 

We understand this covenant, not as a list of rules, but rather promises we make to each other to 
promote healthy relationships in our work for this congregation. 

Drafted August 19, 2017Mayday  
 
 
The only ones among you who will be truly happy will be those who 

have sought and found how to serve. – Albert Schweitzer 
   At this time of year when we are considering our giving to our church 
community, in terms of both pledges and service, I want to share from a book 
that was provided to Board members as part of their orientation to leadership.  
The book is titled Serving with Grace, Lay Leadership as a Spiritual Practice by 
Erik Walker Wikstrom (Boston, MA: Skinner House Books, 2010). 
   The author says “The most superficial and practical reason to become a leader 
is that your church needs you.  Our congregations are voluntary associations 
and depend on donations – not just of our financial resources but of our time and talents as well.” (p. 
1) But Wikstrom asks us to thoughtfully consider our work on behalf of the church as a part of our 
spiritual practice: “Selfless giving is undoubtedly a spiritual virtue, but if that comes to dominate your 
involvement in church life, then that community will become for you a place of work and pressure, no 
longer your true spiritual home. Imagine how your work for the congregation might be transformed if 
you approached it primarily as your spiritual practice, and secondarily as helping the church fulfill its 
mission…Think of your time and energy as congregational resources, and yourself as a responsible 
steward of those resources.  A key aspect of that stewardship is to avoid burnout, so tailoring your lay 
leadership so that it truly grows your soul is essential.” p. 6 
   I sometimes share with people that one of the guiding principles in my life is to choose to do 
something with joy or to choose not to do it at all.  Sometimes this is misinterpreted that I only 
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choose what I think will be fun, but that isn’t true.  What I mean is that when I make the decision to 
commit myself to do something, I then proceed with a positive attitude, an attitude of joy.  If I sink 
into complaint and resentment, the task loses all joy and becomes a burden.  It is just a matter of how 
I choose to see it and I alone am responsible for my choice. 
   Wikstrom encourages us to look beyond what is just for our own good and to consider the good of 
the whole and how we each might provide leadership in our community. He says “…if the term leader 
still carries too much baggage, use another one.  Here are some suggestions: facilitator, convener, 
point person, servant.  This last one might surprise you, yet the notion of ‘servant leader’ is quite well 
known in many religious traditions – the one who leads in service to the wider community, not for her 
or his own good alone.” (p. 13) 
     My dad told me that I would learn a lot when serving as President of the congregation.  He was 
right. This experience has taught me a lot about leadership, but about myself as well.  Wikstrom says 
that “…active participation in the life of your spiritual community gives you an acknowledged stake in 
it, empowering you to make that community your true spiritual home by infusing it with your values. 
Committee meetings and fundraisers may seem far removed from the message of the Sunday 
morning sermon, but it is here that your congregation literally practices what it preaches, or doesn’t.  
Lay work is a natural complement to worship, the opportunity to act upon and test your Unitarian 
Universalist values.” p. 3 
   I have a framed print of this quote by the great Unitarian minister Edward Everett Hale hanging on 
the wall in my living room: “I am only one, but still I am one.  I cannot do everything, but still I can do 
something.  And because I cannot do everything I will not refuse to do the something that I can do.” 
Wikstrom adds “…part of making leadership into a spiritual practice is discerning what that something 
is.” p. 27 
Á What work matches my skills, my personality and my leadership style? 

Á How much time can I offer to the well-being of this church and congregation? 

Á What work can I do that will help put our UU values into practice? 

Á What can I commit to doing with joy? 

Á What is the something I can do to benefit this community? 

   So, as we are dedicating ourselves to this congregation for the coming church year, consider not 
only the financial support you provide to this community, but also what service you can provide so 
that together we can act on our UU values and “create community, celebrate worship, seek justice 
and truth and live guided by love.”   Susan Busker   President, UUCRV 

We sided with Peace and Justice! 

   Thanks to all our speakers and participants who showed up for our Interfaith March for Peace and 
Justice on April 29th!  With over 30 people attending, we more than achieved the goal of 6 that the 
national organizers required in order to be included on their map.  Inspiring talks were shared by Stanley 
Campbell and Judy Moe on other interfaith efforts in our area as well as moving poems by Christopher 
Sims on current peace and justice events in our world.  Readings from various faith traditions, including 
Hinduism, Taoism, Judaism and Christianity, were provided by Allen, Mariah, Wendy and Susan.  
Hopefully, we all left with some of this “foolishness” in our hearts: “…may God bless you with enough 
foolishness to believe that you can make a difference in the world, so that you can do what others claim 
cannot be done, to bring justice and kindness to all our children and the poor.” (Franciscan Benediction) 



 
 

                
        Stanley Campbell                                 Christopher Sims                                 Judy Moe 
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2017-18 Officers 
 
President                 Susan Busker              815-624-2833 
Vice-President        Wendy Edgington      815-865-5364 
Secretary                 Denny Broderick        608-751-0630 
Treasurer                Nina Herzer                 815-624-2283  
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